





The Warm Holiday Spirit Lives on at The Big House

US ISSN 0016-2116

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Journey "Building Bridges" - W.W. Hall, Jr.	1
Field Notes - Barb Gibson	2
Beyond the Mountains - Barb Gibson	6
Former Courier News - Barb Gibson	8
FSMFN News - 2005 Graduation Ceremony - Dr. Susan Stone	10
FSMFN News - Scholarship Recipients - Dr. Julie Marfell	15
Old Staff News - Barb Gibson	18
Life as a Clinician in Eastern Kentucky - Angela Mitchell	19
In Memoriam .	21
Urgent Needs	28

Cover: The tradition continues with employees and friends of FNS enjoying the holiday season at The Big House at Wendover (photo taken by Marietta Maggard).

Frontier Nursing Service Quarterly Bulletin is published at the end of each quarter. Subscription Price \$5.00 a year for Donors/\$15.00 for Institutions. Periodicals postage paid at Wendover, Kentucky 41775 and at additional mailing offices. POSTMASTER: Send address changes to FNS, Inc. 132 FNS Drive, Wendover, Kentucky, 606-672-2317. Copyright FNS/Inc. 2000 All Rights Reserved. The Frontier Nursing Service does not share it's donor mailing list.

The Journey - "Building Bridges" W.W. Hall, Jr., President & CEO

In order to share the success we have seen during the past year we had to build bridges. These bridges have promoted growth and development with our neighbors, businesses, foundations and friends. In addition, we have taken this focus nationally by selecting the Boston, Washington, D.C. and Bluegrass committees as three very strong



supporters with a passion for our mission. *W.W. Hall, Jr.*These committees have been generous in providing assistance and valuable input.

We have also remembered the past. Much of our focus in healthcare is driven by the lessons of Mary Breckinridge, our founder, and as outlined in her biography, Wide Neighborhoods. While the people, transportation, equipment and technology may change, the challenges we face are timeless. Our clinic nurses have undertaken numerous projects on site and in our schools to assist children and the results are truly inspirational. The staff at MBHC continue to focus on the primary needs of our patients and the appearance of our facility.

The role of the Frontier School of Midwifery and Family Nursing as an integral part of the FNS enhances our efforts to renew friendships through local and national recognition. Many ideas that drive our focus to excel are generated through the hard work of the staff, faculty and students.

As we look to the future we appreciate the input we receive from our Board, donors, providers and friends. We are experiencing a sense of unity and purpose which will ensure our continued success as we improve the health of those we serve. Wishing you Happy Holidays.

Field Notes

by Barb Gibson, Assistant to CEO

October 22, staff at the Community Health Center (CHC) and volunteers from the Big Creek Fire Department hosted a Pig Roast at the Center. Elmer Sparks Jr., Fire Department Volunteer, prepared the food. Over 200 people joined in the festivities.



Elmer Sparks, Jr., Cook

Our 80th Celebration events came to a close during the weekend of October 14th and 15th with special performances at the Community Center in Hyden, by the Hallelujah Singers from Beaufort, South Carolina. The Board of Governors held their quarterly meeting at Wendover and the Frontier School of Midwifery and Family Nursing held their annual graduation ceremonies at the Community Center graduating a total of 71 nursemidwives and nurse practitioners. The Hallelujah Singers performed at graduation also.

September 15th, FNS sponsored a performance at the Nixon Center by Bluegrass legend Ralph Stanley. A large number of FNS friends and Ralph Stanley fans attended the event. Local non-profit organizations where invited to set up food booths free

of charge. Everyone enjoyed wonderful Southern cooked food including barbeque, soup beans and corn bread, chicken and dumplings and desserts.



Hallelujah Singers – performance

Hallelujah Singers (Dean Osborne, guitar, and Barb Gibson, drums, were honored to play music with the Singers)

As part of 80th celebrations a collaboration was formed among the 4-H, Frontier Nursing Service, Leslie County Elementary Schools and County of Leslie Lifting Youth (COLLY) to improve wellness of students of Leslie County. The program was implemented in the fourth and fifth grades with a goal to walk from Hyden to the Western end of Kentucky, a distance of 340 miles. FNS provided schools with classroom sets of pedometers for the students to measure walking distances. Competition among students was encouraged and students were rewarded for miles

walked. Another part of the program included lessons from FNS nurse practitioners on body systems and diseases, safety at home and drug and alcohol abuse. Dakota Lewis, a ten year old fifth grader wrote a letter expressing her appreciation for the "Walk Kentucky Program". The following are excerpts from her letter:

"I love walking as much as any other child but it is especially important for me because I have high cholesterol. Walking at school can help me get plenty of exercise, lower my cholesterol, and help prevent heart attacks from coming to me in my teen years. Brian Overbee, FNP who works for FNS, came to our school and taught us a lesson in Mrs. Mitchell's class. He also went walking with us. As we walk we get charms to go on our necklace or bracelets. Everyone loves getting the charms. We all love walking - it is a fun activity to do."

George Wooton, former Leslie County Judge Executive and long time supporter of FNS, recently celebrated his 90th birthday. A celebration was held for him at his farm just above Wendover.

During September, ladies from the Beta Sigma Phi Sorority of Hazard, Kentucky, came for lunch and a tour of Wendover. Everyone enjoyed the delicious southern cooking and historic presentation by Wendover staff member, Michael Claussen.

During October, a group of **travel writers** stayed overnight at Wendover. Several articles have been written about FNS as a result of press tours. We invite you to come and experience for yourself our rich heritage at the Historic Headquarters of FNS at Wendover.

Nancy and Frank Benton of Fort Thomas, Kentucky, recently spent the night at Wendover. Mrs. Benton worked for FNS in 1948 as Secretary for Agnes Lewis.

During October, Dr. Julie Marfell, Chair of Family Practice, gave a presentation on FNS for the Perry County Chapter of the **Daughters of the Revolutionary War** at Margaret Rader's Cabin in Rockhouse.

Guests at Wendover from September 1 - December 1, included 236 overnight guests; luncheons and dinners were served to 716 guests; 176 people attended functions at The Livery; 84 attended meetings held at Wendover. Total number of visitors was 1,212.

October 4, 2005, Mary Breckinridge Home Health started providing patients with an additional service in the home setting called **The Home Community Based Waiver Service Program** (HCBWS). The HCBWS Program provides homemaking, house-keeping, personal care and respite care. The Program is designed to aide patients and their families in providing care in the home to patients who may otherwise qualify for nursing home placement. We are hopeful that this Program will bring further opportunities to the patients and their families that we serve.

Congratulations to Betty Lashon and Julia Dixon from Mary Breckinridge Home Health Department, for winning first place in the annual **Halloween Dress-up Contest** sponsored by Mary Breckinridge Hospital on October 31, 2005.

Correction

In the last *Quarterly Bulletin*, page 6, photo caption is incorrect. The person pictured with Dr. Susan Stone is Elsie Wilson, former Dean of the Frontier School of Midwifery & Family Nursing.

Beyond the Mountains

by Barb Gibson, Assistant to CEO

During October, Frank Baker, Chief Information Officer, and John Hoskins, Computer Technician, attended a conference in Irvin, Texas to learn basic training for the new NEC phone systems recently installed in the hospital, Wendover and clinics. The new phone system has the capabilities of making calls to and from the clinics by dialing a four digit extension number.

September 26-28, Kevin Cook, Mary Breckinridge Healthcare Operating Room Head Nurse, attended a surgery conference at Quorum Health Resources (QHR) in Brentwood, Tennessee.

November 2-4, Kevin Cook, and Kermit Creech, RN, House Supervisor at Mary Breckinridge, attended a state wide Trauma Symposium in Louisville, Kentucky.

September 9, 10, 2005, **Dr. Susan Stone, FSMFN President** and **Dean, and Nena Harris, FSMFN student**, attended the **Midwifery Education Summit** in Arlington, Virginia. The meeting was called by the American College of Nurse-Midwives (ACNM) Board of Directors in response to growing concerns that the future supply of Certified Nurse-Midwives and Certified Midwives will not meet the expanding need for women's health and obstetric care in the US, particularly for vulnerable populations.

September 29, 30, 2005, the **FSMFN Administrative Team** (Susan Stone, President and Dean, Carol Panicucci, Coordinator of Graduate Education, Julie Marfell, Chair of Family Nursing and Susan Ulrich, Chair of Midwifery and Women's Health) attended the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (**AACN**) **DNP Regional Conference** in St. Louis, MO. The meeting was held to learn and discuss the national movement toward the Doctor of Nursing Practice (DNP).

October 12, 2005, **Dr. Susan Stone** attended the **Master of Public Health Meeting** held by the University of Kentucky Center for Rural Health in Hazard, KY. The purpose of the meeting was to explore the possibility of offering a Master of Public Health degree through innovative strategies designed to make the education available to the people of Southeastern KY.

October 22-25, 2005, **Dr. Susan Stone** attended the **American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN) Fall Semian-nual Meeting** in Washington, DC. This meeting is a way for Deans of nursing schools to come together and share ideas and discuss issues to improve education in their settings.

November 5-6, 2005, **Dr. Susan Stone** attended her **first meeting as a member of the Governing Board of the American College of Nurse-Midwives (ACNM) Division of Accreditation (DOA)** in Chicago, IL. The DOA is the official accrediting body of the ACNM. The ACNM is the only national organization of certified nurse-midwives (CNMs) and certified midwives (CMs) in the United States. The DOA Governing Board is responsible for the administration of the DOA's activities, formulation of policy, and the development of the criteria used in determining accreditation status.

October 3-6, Edith Hensley, Mary Breckinridge Healthcare Emergency Room Manager and Kevin Cook, RN, attended Kentucky Hospital's First Receiver's Training in Lexington, Kentucky.

September 14, our annual Bluegrass Committee Luncheon was held at the Louisville Boat Club in Louisville, Kentucky. Approximately 45 FNS friends attended the Luncheon. Special thanks to Marjorie Vogt, Chairman of the Committee, Betty Christie and others who helped coordinate the event.

Former Courier News

by Barb Gibson, Assistant to CEO

Luke McDonald (*00) San Diego, California, wrote recently that his four years at Tulane Medical School in New Orleans have come to an end. Luke wrote that his personal highlight of medical school was a three month adventure to Africa with Luther, a classmate of his. They spent the first months in rural southwestern Uganda at a mission hospital where they treated malaria, malnutrition and a myraid of other diseases. During the trip they visited Kenya and Tanzania and had the opportunity to climb Mt. Kilimanjaro all the way to the peak, 5,895 meters, the tallest peak in Africa. Now Luke is packing up and heading for Balboa Naval Hospital in San Diego to complete an Orthopaedic General Surgery Internship. Following that Luke hopes to spend a few years as a Navy Flight Surgeon serving with the Marine Corps before returning to San Diego to complete an Orthopaedic Surgery Residency.



Luke McDonald - atop Mt. Kilimanjaro, Africa's tallest peak

Mrs. Edgar B. (Sally Taylor) Butler, Bloomfield, Connecticut, wrote the following: "Congratulations on the outstanding Quarterly Bulletin. It brought back many memories of my time with you as a Courier in the winter of 1936. I distinctly remember the day a cow at the outpost center went dry and I was called upon to lead a cow from Wendover to an outpost center. I struggled this beautiful winter day yanking and pulling on the lead rope behind my horse and me. Fortunately, I met a nice man along the trail who cut me a tall slender branch of a tree and put the cow in front of us and told me to keep teasing the cow onward with the long switch. We reached the oupost center after hours where the nurse-midwife, others and I rejoiced that the cow still gave milk".

Anna Carey ('03), Anna arrived at Wendover as a Courier during 2003. She came to us from New York and loved Hyden so much that she decided to stay. Anna works as the Director of a newly formed organization called County of Leslie Lifting Youth designed to help youth (COLLY). COLLY recently acquired funds to bring a mobile dental unit to Leslie County Public Schools. In addition, Anna volunteers her free time in many different areas and recently became partners with FNS Board Member, Rhonda Brashear in opening a restaurant, Kudzoo Corner, near the car wash in Hyden.



Anna Carey and Cleo

Frontier School of Midwifery and Family Nursing Update - Dr. Susan Stone, President and Dean

2005 Graduation Ceremony

On October 15, 2005, the FSMFN held the annual graduation ceremony. It was a spectacular Fall day in Hyden, Kentucky. The sun was shining through the beautiful fall leaves, the air was warm and the excitement was everywhere. The entire faculty was in attendance as well as the FSMFN Board of Directors. The number of graduates able to attend the ceremony this year was small; only 18 out of a total of 71 graduates were in attendance. But, when you added in all of their proud family members, we had a crowd of over 200 in the Community Center. There were many tears and memorable comments from the family and friends as the graduates slowly marched into the auditorium to Pomp and Circumstance. "I see her, I see her." "Isn't she beautiful?"

Marion McCartney, CNM, Director of Professional Services at the American College of Nurse Midwives (ACNM) gave the graduation speech. Below is the full text of that speech:

Thank you for inviting me to speak and congratulations to all of you. Did you ever think you would get here? Congratulations to your families and friends who I know supported this endeavor (it's really not over) as well as the faculty and staff of the Frontier School of Midwifery and Family Nursing, the Board of Directors, the whole FNS. It really is a group effort and I can appreciate the effort that you all have put forward to arrive at this day.

When I asked my husband, Jack, what he thought I should talk about he said "about 10 minutes" so I will take his good advice and be brief.

As a new graduate in 1974, I had very concrete goals. I wanted clinical experience with other people around to help me, especially for sewing up the tears, shoulder dystocia, post partum hemorrhage and inserting IUDs!

Great Doctor Jim Brew believed that midwives were best for women and, even more radically, that healthy women could deliver as safely at home as in the hospital. He was a blessing and he was gutsy. There are physicians who want to help you succeed. They have done so much to move midwifery forward often in the face of great personal pressure from their colleagues. Charlie Mahan is one of those physicians who has always promoted nurse-midwifery. We all need to remember those doctors when we complain about the ones who aren't so helpful. I have one clinical pearl and some political pearls to pass along.

The clinical pearl is called Stop, Look and Listen (before you cross the street use your eyes use your ears and then use your feet) It works for midwives and nurse practitioners. You will make fewer mistakes if you Stop, Look and Listen.

Stop - before you engage the patient; pause and redirect all your attention to the person on the other side of the door. Stop that chatter in your head (write it down if you need to and do it later). Make it a habit. Your attention is for this woman, this family right now.

Look - make eye contact - what do you see? What impression do you get? Take it all in. Is she cautious, afraid, relaxed, tense, angry, disconnected, in pain? Is she alone or with someone and what can you learn from that person. How is she dressed, what is the body language? If there are children present, how do they relate to each other. It is important. And sometimes how a person looks and what they say are contradictory.

Listen - no matter how important the information is that you would like to give her, it is secondary to the information she has for you. Ask her what she would like to talk about and give her a minute to get it together. Don't worry about the chart, focus on her. Everyone has concerns and even if you do not get one right away, she will be pleased that you asked and eventually she will tell you

what is on her mind. Then she will be more free to listen to what is on your mind. When dealing with health problems, about 80% of the time people know what is wrong with them. Some think they shouldn't say anything because that's your job. So if you want to make the correct diagnosis, ask the person what she thinks is wrong. Listen - maybe they won't have the technical words but they have a good idea and they know they need help. So listen for the answer. You will be considered a brilliant diagnostician. Stop Look and Listen for the answer - it is simple and it works.

Now the political pearls: I actually live in Washington D.C. which is a federal city and not part of any state. And you may not realize that, although we can vote for President of the United States, we do not have any voting representation in the US Congress. No Senators represent us (you all have two) and we have non-voting Congresswoman (Eleanor Holmes Norton) in the House of Representatives. We pay both federal income tax. When you can't vote you realize what you have lost. I have a sticker on my car "No taxation without representation" A half a million people living in our nation's capitol are disenfranchised. That fires my interest in politics. We also have the highest infant mortality rate in the country - worse than some 3rd world countries. I think there is a connection.

I know that healthcare policy and politics play an enormous role in how midwives practice. It defined my scope of practice and it will define yours. I predict that one day soon you will look up from your clinical practice and ask "What, where, why, how and who is making clinical practice difficult for me and the women and families I am trying to serve?? Who made the rules governing billing, contracts, credentialing, productivity, scope of practice, licensing, malpractice insurance, and other barriers to providing the kind of care you are envisioning today. On that fine day you will begin your lifelong learning in the field of policy, politics and financing of healthcare. Knowledge is power and being connected politically at the local level can have enormous advantages for you and the families you serve.

So after a year of emersion in your clinical practices, I think some of you will dive into the political scene where you live and others will stand around the edges trying to sort out what is happening. This is a good thing. Register to vote. Make your office or your website a place where your families can register to vote. Join with other groups to make changes. Get involved in the local chapter, the Board of Nursing and other like minded groups of nurse practitioners. Beyond that . . . question candidates for office. Do they support nurse-midwives and nurse practitioners? Do they support healthcare for the uninsured? If yes, send them money. Volunteer to work on their campaigns. If they win you have an ally in the state legislature.

You all are so good at communicating with people you will be wonderful in the political mix as well. People will respect your expertise as a healthcare provider. They will believe you because you are a nurse (and people believe that nurses are overworked and underpaid). When they realize that you are a nurse-practitioner or a nurse-midwife and you care for the underserved, you are the voice of experience, reality and reason. Kitty Ernst and Ruth Lubic have been exemplar leaders for us. If they can do this and work the political system, so can we.

There are a lot of nurses who are state legislators. In New Hampshire, Charlotte Houde-Quimby is nurse-midwife, State Representative. She and a college friend of mine, Eileen Flockhardt were both elected in 2004. Eileen called me recently to tell me how impressive Charlotte was speaking in support of making "Plan B" available in New Hampshire! This saves the State money and it is safe. So we have Eileen who had a midwife attended birth (me) and Charlotte speaking out for midwives in New Hampshire.

We have only 49 states left! Then we can get some sensible health care legislation passed, like health insurance that covers all Americans. In 2004, over 45.8 million people were uninsured in the US. In the next 10 years if each midwifery education program (there are 42) graduated two midwives and two nurse practitioners, who

won state legislative seats we could make our voices heard across the country. We could talk about the cost of healthcare and the consequences of having such a huge number of uninsured people. Here are the consequences for having so many uninsured people in the US. A new study by Families USA says that by the end of 2005, nearly 48 million people will be uninsured. That now exceeds the cumulative population of 24 States and the District of Columbia. That is a national disgrace!

We know that people without insurance wait longer to get care if sick, and come in through the ER door where they pay about 1/3 of their bill out of pocket. Who pays the rest of the bill? The remaining sum (almost \$ 43 billion for 2005) is primarily paid by two sources: roughly 1/3 by government programs and two thirds is paid by people with health insurance through higher premiums: all of us. To get more personal, in Kentucky by the end of 2005, the total cost for the uninsured after their out of pocket contributions will be \$679 million dollars. The cost for a family policy will be \$1,086 HIGHER in 2005 to cover the costs for the uninsured. More people become uninsured in Kentucky each year. By the end of 2005, 601,000 Kentuckians will be uninsured. By 2010, that number will climb to 668,000.

These are very troubling numbers that need to be addressed. This will not go away. We need to bring everyone into the healthcare system and we need to provide appropriate evidenced-based care to the United States population. We can do better for less costs. We spend more per capita on healthcare than any other country in the world and we remain at about 16th in infant mortality among developed countries. We must do better. Nurse-midwives and nurse practitioners get outcomes equal to physician outcomes, they cost less to educate and employ and use fewer unnecessary costly resources, saving money for the system. State legislators need to understand these issues. Healthcare costs are driving the decisions on state and federal programs. You can educate legislators and create new opportunities for yourselves and for the families you serve. You are truly tomorrow's leaders. Go for it.

Frontier School of Midwifery and Family Nursing Scholarship Recipients

by Dr. Julie Marfell, Chairperson of Family Nursing

The FSMFN Scholarship Committee announced this year's winners of awards and scholarships at graduation. The scholarship winners are chosen by a student application process that is judged by the Committee based on established criteria for each of the scholarships and awards. The following is a list of this years recipients.

Kitty Ernst Leadership Award - Nena Harris, CNEP student, North Carolina. Nena is a family nurse practitioner as well and is currently finishing both the CNEP program and a PhD at the University of North Carolina.



Dr. Susan Stone and Nena Harris - student

Kate Ireland Scholarship - Mary Alice DeCoursey, CNEP student, New Orleans, LA. Mary Alice intends to return to New Orleans and work with underserved women.

Alumni Scholarship - Deni Llovet, CNEP student, Montana. Deni is also a graduate of the CFNP program and received her MSN from Case Western Reserve. She intends to continue to live and work in Western Montana.

Filomena Vagueiro, CNEP student, Connecticut. Filomena is also a nurse practitioner and plans to work nationally and internationally for better health status for women and children.

Mardi Perry Scholarship - Julie Paul, CNEP student, New Hampshire. Julie plans on developing a birth center in her community.

Betty Lou Johnson Scholarship - Brenda LaPage, CFNP student, New York. Brenda is a graduate of the CNEP program and plans to continue to live and work in her rural community and strive to improve access to healthcare for families.

Daughters of Colonial Wars - Brooke Flinders, CNEP student, Ohio. Brooke intends on staying in her community and being the first CNM in her area.

Berea Appalachian Scholarship - Carrie Lee Hall, CNEP student, Kentucky. Carrie plans to stay in Eastern Kentucky and delivery maternity care to women.

Carolyn Hare, CFNP student, Kentucky. Carolyn is from Russell County and intends to work with elderly clients and their families.

Kim Meyers, CFNP student, Kentucky. Kim is also from Russell County and intends on continuing to provide care in her home community upon graduation.

Lisa Scherrer Scholarship - Raquel Jones, CNEP student, Idaho. Raquel intends on practicing with Hispanic Women in Idaho and Texas.

Margaret Ferguson Scholarship - Lisa Wyatt, CNEP student, Pennsylvania. Lisa intends to open a Women's Health Center for Amish and Mennonite women.

Lisa Stout, CNEP student, Oklahoma. Lisa intends on providing midwifery services to Native American women.

Nancy B. Taylor Scholarship - Michelle Nail Nofsinger, CFNP student, Montana. Michelle plans to continue international work in Southeast Asia and also to complete the CNEP program.

Gwen Beatty, CNEP student, Massachusetts. Gwen plans to continue work in Africa.

Kerry Dixon, CNEP student, Minnesota. Kerry plans to continue work in China.

Alice Adams Scholarship - Shanna Thomas, CNEP student, Oklahoma. Shanna intends on continuing to provide care to women in her community.

WEBSITES

Frontier Nursing Service - www.frontiernursing.org

FSMFN Community Based Nurse Midwifery Education Program (CNEP) - www.midwives.org

FSMFN Community Based Nurse Practitioner Program (CFNP) - www.frontierfnp.org

Old Staff News

Meta Klosterman McGuire, Chattanooga, Tennessee, died July 7, 2005. Ms. McGuire was Mrs. Breckinridge's private secretary in the early 1940's. Ms. McGuire told friends that her time at FNS was the best time of her life.



Meta Klosterman McGuire, Mrs. Breckinridge's Secretary in 1942 – in the Upper Shelf Room at Wendover

Elisabeth (Boardman) Lloyd, Belmont, Massachusetts, died September 18, 2005. Mrs. Lloyd served as a Courier at FNS in the 1930's.

Mary "Chris" Banigan, Fresno, California, passed away March 19, 2004. "Chris" was a 1976 graduate of the Frontier School of Midwifery & Family Nursing and a staff member.

Life of a Clinician in Eastern Kentucky by Angela Mitchell, ND, MSN, APRN, BC

Angela "Angie" Mitchell is the Family Nurse Practitioner at the Kate Ireland Healthcare Center in Manchester, Kentucky.

At the end of this summer a wonderful opportunity found its way to the FNS. The Clay County Board of Education was looking for an organization to partner with to help meet the healthcare needs of children living in Clay County. Without much time we hit the ground running to develop our goals and to hire staff. We have begun providing



hire staff. We have begun providing Angela Mitchell basic healthcare through three school nurses, one full-time at the high school, one full-time at the middle school, and one full-time nurse covering eight elementary schools.

I have received so many positive comments from community members about the difference these three women are making for the students. These nurses are taking care of students' daily health complaints such as sore throats and upset stomachs. They also provide insulin injections to a growing number of elementary children that have diabetes. They are coordinating care by making appointments with their healthcare providers so when the parent picks the child up from school they already have an appointment, one less barrier to healthcare.

We are looking at expanding our services in the schools by establishing School Based Health Centers through grant funding options and partnering with local community groups.

Our involvement in the school setting is not limited to Clay County. FNS is partnering with several community agencies: Leslie County

Board of Education; County of Leslie Lifting Youth (COLLY), a recently formed organization to improve wellness of students; the 4-H and Leslie County Extension Office to address the growing health concerns of youth in Leslie County. The FNP is partnered with an elementary school located in the area of their district clinic, to provide four hours per month of health education in specific areas of physical activity, cardiovascular health, safety, and other areas.

We are continuing to look for new and exciting ways to serve mothers and children in Leslie and Clay Counties.

Happy Holidays



From the Wendover Staff

IN MEMORIAM

In Memory of:

Mary Ellen Houston

Mr. & Robert J. Walker

Dr. & Mrs. Temple Bodley

Stitles

Mr. & Mrs. E. Frazer Buntin

Mr. & Mrs. Bill Cook

Mr. John English

Mr. & Mrs. James H. Ewing

Mrs. Bonnie Fritschner

Mrs. Gus M. Griffin

Mrs. Richard Hall

Ms. Elizabeth Hardwick

Mr. & Mrs. Harold Jackson

Mr. Douglas Joyce

Ms. Lee Schmid

Mr. & Mrs. Alex Palmer

Mr. & Mrs. H. Norbert

Kirchdorfer

Ms. M. Elizabeth Monohan

Mr. Kenneth Reutlinger, Jr.

Mr. & Mrs. Dudley Richter

Mr. & Mrs. William A.

Blodgett, Jr.

Mr. & Mrs. Sydney F.

Keeble, Jr.

Mary "Chris" Banigan

Mrs. Valarie Arcement

Mr. Andrew Chapin

Mrs. Karen A. Smink

Margaret Forman

Courtney

Ms. Margaret F. Courtney

John & Suzanne Grandin

The Grandin Family FDN

Mary B. Hodge

Mrs. Wistar H. MacLaren

Mrs. Meta McGuire

Mr. David Kesler

Mrs. Frances S. Myers

Mr. Gene Myers

Frederick B. Wiepert

Mrs. Frederick B. Wiepert

IN HONOR OF

Barb Gibson

Frances Luckett (The Louisville Community Foundation)

FNS and Subsidiary Corporations

FNS, Inc:

William W. Hall, Jr., President & CEO
Barb Gibson, Assistant to CEO
Nathan Lee, Vice-President of Finance
Beulah Couch, Director of Human Resources
Starla Selby, Assistant Controller

Frontier School of Midwifery & Family Nursing (FSMFN)

Dr. Susan Stone, President and Dean

Dr. Julie Marfell, Chair of Family Nursing

Dr. Susan Ulrich, Chair of Midwifery & Women's Health

Dr. Carol Panicucci, Coordinator of Graduate Education

Mary Breckinridge Healthcare, Inc.

Mallie Noble, Administrator

Linda Craft, Director of Nursing

Kevin Couch, Assistant Controller

Dr. Ferdousi Begum, Internist

Dr. Anita Cornett, Internist

Dr. Albino Nunez, Internist

Dr. Madeline Tan, Peditrician

Dr. Roy Varghese, Internist, Chief of Staff

Frontier Nursing Healthcare, Inc. (clinics)

Sharon Adams, CNM

Linda Ahrens, FNP

Heidi Froemke, FNP

Megan Griffith, CNM

Laura Mann James, CNM

Janessa Johnson, FNP

Debi Karsnitz, CNM

Katherine Lauderdale, FNP

Elissa Miller, CNM, Director of Midwifery Services

Angela Mitchell, FNP

Brian Oberbee, FNP

Mary Breckinridge Home Health Agency:

Willa Morris, Director

FNS, Inc. (the parent) BOARD OF GOVERNORS

National Chairman
Miss Jane Leigh Powell, Ridgeland, SC

Vice-Chairman
Mr. Kenneth Tuggle, Louisville, KY

Treasurer
Mr. John Foley, Lexington, KY

Secretary
Mrs. Nancy Hines, Shepherdsville, Kentucky

Board of Governors

Mrs. Rhonda Brashear, Hyden, KY

Dr. Michael Carter, Tumbling Shoals, AR

Marion McCartney, Silver Spring, MD

Dr. Charles Mahan, Temple Terrace, FL

Mr. Michael T. Rust, Louisville, KY

Miss Mary Ethel Wooton, Hyden, KY

Honorary National Chairman Miss Kate Ireland, Tallahassee, FL

Auditors
BKD, LLP, Louisville, KY

Trustees

Mrs. Tia D. Andrew, Wellesley, MA Mrs. Steven L. Beshear, Lexington, KY Mrs. Ruth Beeman, Lexington, KY Mrs. Heather Bernard, Hamilton, NY Mr. Robert Botkin, Lexington, KY Dr. Wallace Campbell, Pikeville, KY Mrs. Juan Cameron, Washington, DC Ms. Carlyle Carter, Needham, MA Mrs. Charles M. Chapin, III, Oldwick, NJ Dr. Holly Cheever, Voorheesville, NY Mrs. Charles S. Cheston, Jr., Topsfield, MA Mrs. James T. Christie, Louisville, KY Mrs. John Dawson, Dover, MA Mrs. John J. Dete, West Liberty, OH Mr. Joseph C. Donnelly, York Harbor, ME Mrs. Peter R. Ehrlich, Bedford, NY Mrs. Noel Fernandez, Pomona, NY Governor Ernie Fletcher, Frankfort, KY Mrs. Laman Gray, Jr., Louisville, KY Dr. John W. Greene, Jr., Lexington, KY Dr. Horace F. Henriques, III, Lyme, NH Mrs. John H. Hodge, Devon, PA Mr. Frank B. Hower, Jr., Louisville, KY Mrs. Kenneth C. A. Isaacs, Walpole, MA Mrs. Donald E. Jones, Bellefontaine, OH Mr. Clinton W. Kelly, III, Bethesda, MD Mr. James G. Kenan, III, Lexington, KY Mrs. Robert A. Lawrence, Dedham, MA Mrs. Henry Ledford, Big Creek, KY Mrs. Marian B. Leibold, Cincinnati, OH Mr. Anthony Little, Hyden, KY Mrs. Frances Luckett, Louisville, KY Mrs. Theodore R.P. Martin, St. Louis, MO Mrs. John Lambert McPhee, Potomac, MD

Mrs. E. Townsend Moore, Darling, PA

Mr. Wade Mountz, Louisville, KY Mr. Spencer Noe, Lexington, KY

Trustees - continued

Mrs. Frank O'Brien, Jr., Boston, MA Mr. Ed Parsons, Harlan, KY Mr. Paul Patton, Pikeville, KY Mrs. Charles S. Potter, Grayslake, IL Mrs. John Richardson, Washington, DC Mrs. George L. Robb, East Orleans, MA Mrs. Georgia Hart Rodes, Lexington, KY Mrs. Molly B. Sizemore, Hyden, KY Mrs. Joseph M. Smith, Dedham, MA Mrs. Austin L. Smithers, Greenwich, CT Mrs. Burgess P. Standley, Medfield, MA Mrs. Robert N. Steck, Washington, DC Mrs. Effie Stidham, Hyden, KY Mrs. James W. Stites, Jr., Glenview, KY Dr. W. Grady Stumbo, Hindman, KY Mrs. Mary H. D. Swift, Upperville, VA Mr. Richard Sturgill, Lexington, KY Mrs. Marjorie Vogt, Louisville, KY Mr. Elmer Whitaker, Lexington, KY Mrs. Carrie M. Whitcomb, Oviedo, FL Mrs. Pendleton P. White, Savannah, GA Harvie & Nellie Wilkinson, Lexington, KY Mrs. Dudley H. Willis, Sherborn, MA

Honorary Trustees

Mr. Brooke Alexander, New York, NY
Mrs. Charles W. Allen, Jr., Glenview, KY
Mrs. Richard M. Bean, Lexington, KY
Mrs. Ralph E. Becker, Bethesda, MD
Mr. R. B. Campbell, Hyden, KY
Mrs. Robert W. Estill, Raleigh, NC
Mrs. Gilbert W. Humphrey, Miccosukee, FL
Mr. R. W. P. Johnston, Lexington, KY
Mrs. Samuel E. Neel, McLean, VA

Dr. Emery Wilson, Lexington, KY Mr. George Wooton, Hyden, KY

Honorary Trustees - Continued

Mrs. James N. Rawleigh, Jr., Prospect, KY
Mrs. E. H. Scott Rumely, Birmingham, MI
Mrs. Ernest R. von Starck, Bryn Mawr, PA
Miss Margaret Watkins, Grosse Pointe, MI
Ms. Erskine P. Wilder, Barrington, IL
Miss Barbara Wriston, New York, NY

National Nursing Council

Ms. Mary Ellen Amato, Lexington, KY Dr. Frances C. Dalme, Little, AR Mrs. Albert T. Ernst, Perkiomenville, PA Dr. Joyce Fitzpatrick, Cleveland, OH Dr. Loretta C. Ford, Rochester, NY Miss E. Jane Furnas, Phoenix, AZ Miss Louise Griggs, Lexington, KY Dr. O. Marie Henry, Cookville, MD Mrs. Betty Huff, Hyden, KY Miss Mary Le Mills, Watha, NC Ms. Barbara Nichols, Madison, WI Miss Evelyn M. Peck, Columbia, MO Mrs. Elaine Pendleton, Falls, PA Dr. Marjorie Ramphal, W. Nyack, NY Miss Christine Schenk, Cleveland, OH Dr. Elizabeth Sharp, Atlanta, GA Dr. Lillie M. Shortridge, Pleasantville, NY Dr. Helen Tirpak, New York, NY Ms. Joyce Wiechmann, Sylacaug, AL Dr. Carolyn A. Williams, Lexington, KY Mrs. Elsie Maier Wilson, Gainesville, FL Ms. Cora Winthrow, Lexington, KY

Form of Bequest

For the convenience of those who wish to remember the Frontier Nursing Service in their Wills, this form of bequest is suggested:

"I hereby give, devise and bequeath the sum of . . . dollars (or property properly described) to the Frontier Nursing Service, a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Kentucky.

How Endowment Gifts May be Made

The following are some of the ways of making gifts to the Endowment Fund of the Frontier Nursing Service:

- 1. By specific gift under your Will you may leave outright a sum of money, specified securities, real property, or a fraction or percentage of your estate.
- 2. By gift of residue under your Will you may leave all or a portion of your residuary estate to the Service.
- 3. By life insurance you may have life insurance made payable direct to the Service.

The principal of the gifts will carry the donor's name unless other instructions are given. The income will be used for the work of the Service in the manner judged best by its Trustees.

Contributions to the Frontier Nursing Service, Inc., are tax deductible under Section 501 (c) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954.

Gifts of stock should be sent to:

Merrill Lynch Attn: Travis Musgrave 801 East Main Street, Suite 1200 Lexington, KY 40507 859-231-5258

URGENT NEEDS

FNS has an urgent need for the items listed below and hopes that its friends will wish to contribute toward their purchase. We sometimes receive more gifts for a particular item than needed. In those instances, your gift will be applied toward another need.

	Vasson Center: Hearing Tympanometer	2,850.00
Beech I	Fork Clinic:	
	Wheelchair Scales	2,565.40
	Automatic Electronic Defibrilator	3,591.00
Commu	nity Health Center:	
	Wheelchair Scales	2,565.40
	Automatic Electronic Defibulator	3,591.00
Christia	nn Family Healthcare:	
	Paper Shredder	664.99
Emerge	ency Room:	
	Finger Pulse Oximeter	395.00
	4 Littman Stethoscopes	191.80
	Pocket Size Diagnostic	
	Othalmoscope/Otoscope	300.22
Frontie	r Nursing School of Midwifery & Family N	Nursing:
	Computer System for Students (Library Use)	1,500.00
Home I	Health:	
	4 Stethoscopes	191.80
	Basin Shampoo Board (6)	187.00
Lab:		
	Blood Bank Centrifuge	1,279.20

URGENT NEEDS - Continued

Medical/Surgical:				
Welch Allen Thermoscan	119.40			
Welch Allen Sure Temp. Thermometer	315.32			
Digital Camera (for wound care and abuse				
documentation)	291.56			
Nursing Administration				
Pediatric Airway Trainer (PALS Class)	495.00			
Overhead Projector	839.59			
Operating Room:				
Color Printer Pack for Colonoscopy	295.25			
Spot Vital Sign BP & Temp Monitor with Stan				
Stainless Steel Flash Tray	158.00			
Stainless Steel Kick Bucket (2)	155.00			
Stainless Stell Instrument Table - Fixed Height				
Patient Education Booklets (variety)	100.00			
Respiratory Therapy:				
Pulse Oximetry - Adult, Pediatric	349.95			
Pulse Oximetry - Infant	499.95			
Burdick Eclipse EKG Machine	4,095.00			
Pulmonary Function Puritan Bennett	1,690.00			

Wendover

Message Centers (history of each historic building to be mounted on wall) x 5 @ 218.00 1,090.00

We extend thanks to Mr. & Mrs. Charles Nicholaus, Jr., Brentwood, Tennessee, for the purchase of four Glucose Monitors and 2005 Standards & Guidelines Manual and to Mr. & Mrs. Farnham F. Collins, Millbrook, New York for the purchase of a Pulse Oximetry - Adult Pediatric.

FRONTIER NURSING SERVICE, Inc.

Its motto:

"He shall gather the lambs with his arm and carry them in his bosom, and shall gently lead those that are with young."

Isaiah 40:11

Its object:

To safeguard the lives and health of mothers and children by providing and preparing trained nurse-midwives and nurse-practitioners for rural areas where there is inadequate medical service; to give skilled care to women in childbirth; to give nursing care to the sick of both sexes and all ages; to establish, own, maintain and operate hospitals, clinics, nursing centers, and educational programs for nurse-midwives and nurse-practitioners; to carry out preventive public health measures; to educate the rural population in the laws of health, and parents in baby hygiene and child care; to provide expert social service; to obtain medical, dental and surgical services for those who need them, at a price they can afford to pay; to promote the general welfare of the elderly and handicapped; to ameliorate economic conditions inimical to health and growth, and to conduct research toward that end; to do any and all other things in any way incident to, or connected with, these objects, and, in pursuit of them to cooperate with individuals and with organizations, private, state or federal; and through the fulfillment of these aims to advance the cause of health, social welfare and economic independence in rural districts with the help of their own leading citizens.

From the Articles of Incorporations of the Frontier Nursing Service.
Article III as amended April 1999